Board of Water Commissioners

Meeting Agenda

Monday, June 24, 2024 @ 7:00 PM

AGENDA

- Comments from the public
- Approve minutes from the meetings of 6/3
- Appoint one Commissioner to sign warrants while conducting meetings virtually

OLD BUSINESS:

- Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS)
 - o Current sample data, if available
 - Discussion of Additional PFAS Upgrades
- Update on 549 Main Street
 - Conservation Restriction Status
 - Preview Event June 27th
- Approve the District's updated financial policies

NEW BUSINESS:

- Request for waiver of fees Acton Housing Authority
- Consumer Confidence Report for Calendar Year 2023

EXECUTIVE SESSION

In attendance:

Board of Commissioners: Barry Rosen (Chair), Erika Amir Lin, Stephen Stuntz

District Manager: Matt Mostoller

District Treasurer: Christine McCarthy

Finance Committee: Bill Guthlein

Members of the Public: Kelley Cronin, Alissa Nicol, John Petersen, Kim Kastens, Diane

Baum

START OF MINUTES

Mr. Rosen opened the meeting at 7:03 pm.

Mr. Rosen asked the board to move up the agenda item, Request for Waiver of fees Acton Housing Authority, after comments from the public, due to time constraints. Mr. Stuntz and Ms. Amir Lin agreed to the change in agenda proceedings.

Comments from the public

None at this time.

Request for waiver of fees Acton Housing Authority

Mr. Mostoller introduced this item to the board. Ms. Kelley Cronin, the outgoing Director of the Acton Housing Authority, is before the board to request a waiver of fees for the 362 Main Street Senior Housing project.

Ms. Cronin covered the background of this project, highlighting several items in the lead up to tonight's request. The Town of Acton took possession of the property and in 2019 approved a measure to build affordable elderly housing on the property. The project acquired the necessary zoning variance and was awarded state financing. The project has been delayed as the Town works to extend sewer access to the property.

Ms. Cronin informed the board that in the few years since the project was approved the costs have increased and continue to rise. The project is now approximately 21 million dollars and Ms. Cronin is before the board to see if there is any possibility of reducing the fees for water hook up.

Mr. Mostoller then outlined the total fees for water hook up of this project which includes a \$3,000 fire suppression fee based on the area of the building, a mitigation fee of \$20,765 which has already received credits for the existing service, and the demand fees of \$192,000 for the 40 new units on the property. The total amounts to \$215,765.

Mr. Rosen asked about the installation of new pipe and hydrants. Mr. Mostoller responded that those costs are incorporated into the project and unless the property is adopted as a public way, it is not under the District's jurisdiction of maintenance.

Mr. Rosen opened the item for discussion from the board.

Ms. Amir Lin asked if the project included water efficiency fixtures and measures which could get some of the fees lowered.

Ms. Cronin confirmed that the project already incorporated plans to use water saving devices on all faucets, laundry, and other water uses. Ms. Amir Lin asked Mr. Mostoller if this is already incorporated into the project, or if there's space for additional fee reduction.

Mr. Mostoller confirmed that the project is very close to meeting Title 5 flow, but there may be some opportunity to further reduce mitigation fees through this means, however the savings would likely be minimal.

Mr. Rosen asked about the estimated rate of demand. Mr. Mostoller said the anticipated average day demand is 4,100 gallons, and peak demand is about 5,700 gallons. Ms. Cronin asked Mr. Mostoller if this is on par with other senior housing projects. Mr. Mostoller said he does not have those figures available for comparison. Ms. Cronin then elaborated on the specifics of in unit water usages versus communal water usages.

Mr. Stuntz commented that this is a request the board has dealt with in the past, and it becomes an issue of fairness. Mr. Stuntz reflected on the board's policy to support the entire system as a whole rather than supporting various pieces and parts of the system. Mr. Stuntz asked Mr. Mostoller about the difference in fees between a single-family connection and the multi-family connection, which Mr. Mostoller provided. From this information Mr. Stuntz added that there is already some discount for the multi-family design, and based on precedent it would be difficult to provide additional savings especially given the district's priority of treating PFAS.

Mr. Rosen shared his thoughts on the request. He noted that a week ago the board asked the rate payers to approve an additional \$2.5 million for a project to treat PFAS that they could not wait to rebid. Mr. Rosen stated that it would be difficult to ask the rate payers to subsidize other projects when they just asked them for more funds to treat PFAS. His inclination is to not grant the waver of fees at this time.

Ms. Amir Lin agreed with Mr. Stuntz and Mr. Rosen's positions. The board thanked Ms. Cronin for coming in to discuss the project and for the work being done, which Ms. Cronin reciprocated.

Mr. Rosen motioned whether to grant a fee exemption to the Acton Housing Authority for the project at 362 Main Street, clarifying a 'yes' vote would grant the waiver, and a 'no' vote would deny the waiver.

Ms. Amir Lin seconded the motion, and it was unanimously denied via a roll call vote, Ms. Amir Lin, Mr. Stuntz, Mr. Rosen.

Approve minutes from the meetings of 6/3

Ms. Amir Lin motioned to approve the minutes of June 3, 2024. Mr. Stuntz seconded, and it was unanimously approved via a roll call vote, Mr. Stuntz, Ms. Amir Lin, Mr. Rosen.

Appoint one Commissioner to sign warrants while conducting meetings virtually

Mr. Stuntz motioned to appoint Mr. Rosen to sign warrants while conducting meetings virtually until the next regularly scheduled meeting. Ms. Amir Lin seconded, and it was unanimously approved via a roll call vote, Ms. Amir Lin, Mr. Stuntz, Mr. Rosen.

OLD BUSINESS:

Per- and Polyfluoroalkyl Substances (PFAS)

Current sample data, if available

Mr. Mostoller informed the board that sampling was conducted on June 17th for Center, South, and North Acton treatment plants. Results of this sample round are pending. Currently the North and South Acton are in operation, and Acton Center was shut off over the weekend.

Discussion of Additional PFAS Upgrades

Mr. Mostoller informed the board of two updates to the PFAS MDL. Tyco Fire Products has joined the list of companies in the PFAS settlement with a \$750 million value. The second MDL update is that the board needs to give Mr. Mostoller authorization to sign settlement documents and other related items.

Mr. Mostoller presented the board with the following Resolution:

Resolution Authorizing Matthew Mostoller to Sign the 3M and DuPont Settlement Claims Forms

WHEREAS, the Water Supply District of Acton ("WSDA") is a claimant eligible to submit claims for the 3M and the DuPont Settlements; and

WHEREAS, the Board of the Water Supply District of Acton has discussed the terms and conditions of the settlements provided by 3M and DuPont; and

WHEREAS, it is necessary for an Authorized Public Water System (PWS) Representative to sign and submit the Claims Forms on behalf of WSDA in order to participate in the settlement actions:

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of the Water Supply District of Acton that:

- 1. Matthew Mostoller, in his capacity as District Manager of the Water Supply District of Acton, is hereby authorized and directed to complete, sign, and submit the Claims Forms for both the 3M and the DuPont Settlements on behalf of WSDA.
- 2. Matthew Mostoller is authorized to take any and all actions necessary to execute and submit these Claims Forms.
- 3. This resolution shall be effective immediately upon its adoption.

Adopted this day of 24 June 2024, by the Board of the Water Supply District of Acton.

Ms. Amir Lin motioned for the board to adopt the resolution previously read to authorize Mr. Mostoller to sign and submit the 3M and DuPont Settlement Claims Forms on behalf of the Water Supply District of Acton. Mr. Stuntz seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved via a roll call vote, Mr. Stuntz, Ms. Amir Lin, Mr. Rosen.

Mr. Mostoller informed the board that this item and a later item on the agenda will require in-person signatures.

Update on 549 Main Street

Conservation Restriction Status

Mr. Mostoller informed the board of the necessary motion to authorize the signing of the closing documents and the completion of the Conservation Restriction.

Ms. Amir Lin motioned to authorize the District Manager, Matthew Mostoller, to act on behalf of the Commissioners in conducting the recording of the Conservation Restriction on 549 Main Street, all as authorized by District vote, and to sign and endorse all instruments, and deliver all documents, with respect to the District's granting of a Conservation Restriction on said property, including but not limited to, closing disclosures, HUD ALTA or other settlement statements, and any or all other required closing documentation. Mr. Stuntz seconded, and it was unanimously approved via a roll call vote, Ms. Amir Lin, Mr. Stuntz, Mr. Rosen.

Preview Event June 27th

Mr. Mostoller informed the board that they will be holding a Public Access Preview event as a condition of the Municipal Vulnerability Preparedness (MVP) Action grant for 549 Main Street. The event is intended for those who live and work within 1000 ft of the property and will be this Thursday at 5 pm, starting at the Bruce Freeman Rail Trail Parking lot and walking through the property. The event will include refreshments and give the District the opportunity to welcome the property's neighbors and inform them about how public

access will be rolled out. Paths on the property have been mowed in preparation for the event.

Mr. Rosen asked about the previous Selectboard agenda items for this project. Mr. Mostoller responded that the first item, the placement of the sign on the rail trail, was approved on June 17th by the Selectboard, allowing our sign to move into production and installation. The second item before the Selectboard, the signing of the Conservation Restriction is also approved and will be put before the Conservation Commission on June 26th.

Approve the District's updated financial policies

Ms. McCarthy informed the board of the District's updated financial policies document, which was approved by the Finance Committee at their May 28th meeting.

Mr. Stuntz motioned to adopt the District's Update Financial Policies as written and approved by the finance committee. Ms. Amir Lin seconded the motion.

The board opened the item to discussion. Mr. Rosen asked if Article 97 of the updated policies will continue to be necessary given the progress made on the 549 Main Street project. Mr. Mostoller and Ms. McCarthy informed Mr. Rosen that the requirements of Article 97 technically will not be completed until permanent financing is in place, so it must be maintained. Mr. Rosen asked about the process once Article 97 has been fulfilled. Mr. Mostoller said those funds can be returned to the budget. While the District has a letter from the state saying Article 97 has been satisfied, financial accounting practices mean it will need to be in place until at least the FY 25 audit to be completed in July 2026.

The board unanimously approved the motion to adopt the financial policies via a roll call vote, Ms. Amir Lin, Mr. Stuntz, Mr. Rosen.

NEW BUSINESS:

Consumer Confidence Report for Calendar Year 2023

Mr. Mostoller covered this item on behalf of the work done by Ms. Wahlstrom. The Consumer Confidence Report (CCR) has been published on the website and will be sent out in the newsletter. The report features the North Acton PFAS project. Members of the community will receive the report in their mail or inbox tomorrow, June 25th. Notices will also be sent to multi-unit dwellings and through other outreach channels. The board thanked Ms. Wahlstrom for her work on this item.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

Mr. Rosen motioned to close the regular open meeting currently in session, and have the Commissioners enter an executive session pursuant to General Law chapter 30A section 21a6 to consider the purchase, taking or value of real property, and General Law chapter 30A section 21 9 to discuss strategy with respects to litigation if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on litigating position of the district; and will not reconvene in open session.

Mr. Stuntz seconded the motion, and it was unanimously approved via a roll call vote, Ms. Amir Lin, Mr. Stuntz, Mr. Rosen.

Open meeting closed at 7:48 pm